Randwick City Council’s submission to the:

Senate Environment, Communications, Information Technology and the Arts Legislation Committee

Inquiry into the Plastic Bag Levy (Assessment and Collection) Bill 2002 and Plastic Bag (Minimisation of Usage) Education Fund Bill 2002

Randwick City Council is located in the eastern suburbs of the Sydney Metropolitan Area and has a population of approximately 125,000 people. To the east, the City is bound by the Pacific Ocean with the popular Clovelly, Coogee and Maroubra Beaches featuring along this seaboard. 

Randwick local government area is predominantly a residential area with associated commercial and retail zones. It is a major educational centre with the University of New South Wales and the Sydney Institute of Technology, Randwick Campus. Five hospitals are also situated within the City. 

Randwick City Council has an environmental and social focus that includes a priority on reducing waste, litter and illegal dumping. This is extended to a broader concern for environmental sustainability.

At the Ordinary Council meeting of 27th May 2003 Randwick City Council resolved to support the call for a 25c levy on plastic carry bags as proposed in the Plastic Bag Levy (Assessment and Collection) Bill 2002 and Plastic Bag (Minimisation of Usage) Education Fund Bill 2002. 

Randwick City Council believes that the projected benefits of introducing a 25c levy on plastic bags, such as reduced litter in waterways, parks and roadsides, reduced hazard to wildlife, reduction in energy consumption and associated greenhouse gas reductions, and generation of revenue for environmental projects are desirable outcomes for this community.

The residents of Randwick have in the past shown strong support for environmental initiatives. The introduction of a levy is likely to attract this same degree of support if it is seen to be effectively achieving its stated environmental goals. It is therefore important to clearly identify and quantify the environmental outcomes sought i.e. set performance targets. These environmental objectives have to be communicated to the public as part of ongoing litter education campaigns. A periodic review on whether these stated outcomes are being achieved by the introduction of the levy has to be undertaken. 

Research conducted by Environment Australia suggests plastic bags pose significant concerns to the marine environment. Aquatic life can be threatened through entanglement, suffocation and ingestion. Reducing marine pollution is important to Randwick City, being bounded by the Pacific Ocean.

Consideration should be given to identifying the most environmentally friendly alternative to shopping plastic bag and encouraging its use by the public e.g. woven HDPE swag bags, reusable non-woven polypropylene bags and so on.

